Approved    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
March 6, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 6, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.









2.0 Fire Department Update – Chief Dexter reported the department is up by two calls for February with a decline in EMS and motor vehicle, it has been fairly quiet. Chief Dexter stated he had to put some money into the utility vehicle, it needed some front end work, an alignment and tires which totals $1,500 dollars. Chief Dexter noted the department needs the utility vehicle for a few more years. Chief Dexter informed the Board that it is preventative maintenance month, so all of the department's vehicles will be in & out of service and the City of Franklin will assist in transports. Chief Dexter stated the tanker is almost finished and provided the Board with pictures. The Board signed Personnel Action Forms for Fred Archambault (passed advanced EMT), Mark Bitetto (probationary requirements passed), Luke Wakefield (paramedic license), Ben Downes (new hire), Greg Lawrence (new hire) and Jim Norris (new hire). Chief Dexter reported that he currently has thirty people on the Fire Department's roster. Selectman Ober asked if the new hires would be on the duty shift. Chief Dexter replied no, they will be assigned to a lieutenant who will mentor and they will be asked to attend all of the training they can. Chief Dexter noted the new hires are not allowed to report directly to the scene until after their probation is completed. Chief Dexter reported with deep regret the resignation of Deputy Steve Suroweic, who is retiring after 32 1/2 years of service on April 1st. Chief Dexter noted his budget looks good but line 680 was over by one thousand and the money should have come from line 630, so it has been reassigned. The first meeting for the Hazard Mitigation Plan has been scheduled for March 20, 2013 @ 9:00 a.m. at the Fire Station. Chief Dexter stated he has been working on a plan to replace the department's laptops with I-pads because they are seven years old. Chief Dexter asked for permission to use $3,567 dollars from the $5K Warrant Article for EMS Equipment to purchase the I-pads with mounting brackets. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to purchase the I-pads with mounting brackets in the amount of $3,567 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.            





  






  

3.0  Katy Wells Re: Old Home Day & Earth Day – Old Home Day, Katy Wells stated Old Home Day has been scheduled for the weekend of August 10th & 11th. The next meeting is scheduled for March 25, 2013 @ 6:00 p.m. at the Town Office. Ms. Wells informed the Board that they are doing a “Historical” theme this year and asked the Selectman to be extremely involved. Selectman Ober replied she has a prior commitment that weekend. Ms. Wells noted the budget line for Old Home Day can be left at a dollar because the Grange has money. Earth Day, Ms. Wells informed the BOS that road side clean-up is scheduled for April 20, 2013 from 9-3 p.m. and the event has been advertised. Ms. Wells stated residents are asked to meet at the Town Hall and she can be contacted for blue bags at #491-2522. The BOS signed the “New Hampshire is Beautiful” documents. Chief Hankard warned that a common problem is “one pots” from meth labs are being discarded in the blue bags, so you may want an Officer there. Ms. Wells stated she needs to know where and how many miles are involved in the clean up.                   





 

4.0  Police Department Update – Chief Hankard provided the Board with incident statistics and reviewed. Chief Hankard noted the new cruiser is not back yet because the factory keeps sending the wrong white vinyl section for the door, it is too long. Chief Hankard reported that the department may be losing Officer McSweeney to the Town of Belmont and they have approached him. Chief Hankard informed the Board the position would be a $6K increase in salary and if he applies, they will probably hire him. Chief Hankard noted that Officer McSweeney said, he will not be as happy there but it is more money. Chief Hankard stated there is an ATV & Fishing Class scheduled for April 6, 2013 from 8:30 to 3:30 p.m. at the Sanbornton Central School. Chief Hankard noted the department has scheduled the next round of DWI checkpoints and received the 4th radio. Chief Hankard stated the Sheriff's department has applied for a Federal Grant for a microwave system (radios), since the $60K was cut from the County budget for the simulcast system. Chief Hankard stated he has a Chiefs Meeting next week and will know more by then. Chief Hankard noted that details for tree cutting have started again with Asplundh but the roads may be posted soon, due to mud season. Selectman Ober asked if there has been an increase for pistol permits. Chief Hankard replied permits have been consistently high and the money goes in to the General Fund.      





         


  



         






5.0  Old Business

  





                            5.1 Old Town Hall – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a list of antique boards for sale.   5.2
Landfill – 2012 Ground Water Permit – The BOS reviewed.  
       

    5.3 Horizon's Engineering – 2013 Contract – TA Veloski reported that he checked with another engineering form regarding the price and they were more expensive. TA Veloski suggested the BOS stay with Horizon. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve the 2013 Horizon's Engineering Contract in the amount of $3,400 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   



  5.4 E-mail from Planner Ward Re: CPG Grant – The Town has been awarded the grant in the amount of $21,056 dollars. TA Veloski stated he needs to know if the grant will be started this year or next (Warrant Article). 

  


    5.5 Tree Removal quotes – The BOS reviewed three quotes. Selectman Ober made a motion to award the tree removal to 3B Tree Work, in the amount of $1,300 dollars pending insurance approval. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




 



    5.6 Proposal from Daniel's Artesian Well – TA Veloski stated the proposal is to fix the water quality at the Town Office ($2,500 dollars) and the Life Safety Building ($7,270.32 dollars). The BOS reviewed. TA Veloski noted the Town Office needs a filtration system and the proposal for the Life Safety Building is for a 500 gallon tank. Chair Nickerson stated the proposal may be for a full-time department. TA Veloski noted there is an extra bathroom and showers being proposed. Ms. Wells stated the existing septic system will not handle the new tank and everything should be considered during the “domino effect”. The information will be forwarded to the CIP Committee. 



    5.7 Change Orders - “Y” Project – TA Veloski reported that $53K is for special details and the reconciliation of the material costs is $8K, with the final overage being $42K. TA Veloski stated the Turkey Bridge CRF will give the BOS $50K, so $30-$40K will need to be taken from the budget. DPW Director VanTassel will be coming in to discuss his budget next week. TA Veloski noted he is watching the budget on a weekly basis and a spending “freeze” may be needed. Chair Nickerson stated the DPW's budget lines are close to being overspent. 












6.0  New Business 









  6.1 Tax Deed Properties – TA Veloski stated the BOS has a list from TC Gossof possible tax deed propeorties, as well as copies of the tax cards. There are 21 properties total.   



  






  6.2 Michael Nemetz –  TA Veloski reported the trial is scheduled for next Wednesday at 8:00 a.m. at the Rochester District Court. TA Veloski and Chair Nickerson to attend.      6.3 Custodian – back-up – TA Veloski stated the current Custodian is out sick and asked permission to hire a back-up. The BOS agreed this would be okay. 

   6.4 Update on the work of the Budget Committee – The BOS discussed the last Budget Committee meeting. Selectman Ober stated the Town needs a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) from the Church, if they were to merge the Food Pantry. 
  6.5 Building Permits – The BOS used to sign off on all of the Town's permits but now the Zoning Enforcement Officer (Planner Ward) does. TA Veloski stated the Board gave the ZEO the authority in 2009. 






  
  



7.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 



 









8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.















9.0   Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  9.1 2/27/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of February 27, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of February 27, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    











 
10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.    





 






 
11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














12.0 Selectman's Reports
  





    
                  
  
             



       



13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:36 p.m.








  





14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 13, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

3/06/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


